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	Minutes of the meeting of the York Teaching Hospital NHS Foundation Trust Council of Governors held on 12th October 2011, in the White Cross Social Club, White Cross Court, York.

	Present:
	Chairman of the meeting, Alan Rose

	
	

	Public:
	Mr Paul Baines, Public Governor, City of York

	
	Mrs Helen Butterworth, Public Governor, City of York

	
	Dr Jane Dalton, Public Governor, Hambleton

	
	Mr Jim Porteous, Public Governor, City of York

	
	Mrs Diane Rhodes, Public Governor, Selby District

	
	Mr Bob Thomas, Public Governor, Selby District

	
	Mr Bob Towner, Public Governor, City of York

	
	Councillor Sian Wiseman, Public Governor, City of York

	
	

	Patient/Carer:
	Mr Philip Chapman, Patient/Carer Governor

	
	Dr  Jenny Moreton,  Patient/Carer Governor

	
	Mr Geoffrey  Rennie, Patient/Carer Governor

	
	Mr Brian Thompson, Patient/Carer Governor

	
	

	Partner:
	Councillor John Batt, Appointed Governor, North Yorkshire County Council

	
	Councillor Caroline Patmore, Appointed Governor, North Yorkshire C C

	
	Councillor Joseph Riches, Appointed Governor, City of York Council

	
	

	Staff:
	Mr Lee Bond, Staff Governor, Medical

	
	Mrs Mandy McGale, Staff Governor, Non-clinical

	
	Mr Martin Skelton, Staff Governor, Clinical Professional

	
	Mrs Alison MacDonald, Staff Governor

	
	

	Apologies:
	Mrs Anne Penny, Staff Governor, Nursing

	
	Councillor Sandy Fraser, Partner Governor, City of York Council

	
	Mrs Helen Mackman, Public Governor, City of York

	
	Mr Nevil Parkinson, Public Governor, Selby District

	
	Mr David Robson, Public Governor, City of York

	
	Mrs Catherine Surtees, Appointed Governor, York CVS

	
	

	Attendance:
	Mr Patrick Crowley, Chief Executive

	
	Mrs Anna Pridmore, Foundation Trust Secretary

	
	Mr Michael Sweet, Non-executive Director

	
	Ms Linda Palazzo, Non-executive Director

	
	Professor Dianne Willcocks, Non-executive Director

	
	

	Members of the public:
	3 members of the public attended the meeting.



	11/38
	Chairman’s Introduction



	
	Mr Rose welcomed three members of the public to the meeting.



	11/39
	Apologies for Absence



	
	The apologies were noted.


	11/40
	Questions from the public


	
	Mr Yates ( a member of the public) asked if the Executive Directors ever gave any feedback on stakeholder groups the trust was involved with. Mr Rose advised that feedback was received from the Directors but it wasn’t on a very formal system. Mr Yates suggested that it would be helpful to hear the feedback. Mr Crowley gave the example of the Elderly People’s assembly and how the feedback into the organisation worked for that group. He explained that the group acted as a conduit for feedback through the elderly directorate. Another example was the Patient focus groups, Mr Crowley advised that feedback from those groups goes through to the governors and from the governors through the Board of Directors who will respond back on any proposed made. Mr Crowley further explained that meetings of groups where the Trust attends are recorded by the Trust representatives and actions are taken identified and taken. 
Mr Rose thanked Mr Yates for his question.


	11/41
	Declaration of Interests


	
	The Council of Governors considered the declaration of interests and asked Mrs Pridmore to review the document as there seem to be some changes that have not been picked up. Mrs Pridmore confirmed she would undertake a review.



	11/42
	Minutes of the Meeting held on 2nd September 2011



	
	The minutes were considered by the Council of Governors and were considered as a true record of the meeting.



	11/43

	Matters arising from the minutes

	
	Mr Towner asked if there had been any developments on the car park and Travel and Transport Committee. Mr Rose confirmed that he had received comment from Mr Golding who has executive responsibility for the area. The comment he’d received stated that currently the Travel and Transport Committee was being re-established and would include car park issues in its terms of reference.



	11/22
	Update from the Private Meeting



	
	Mr Rose updated the Council of Governors on the transactions of the private meeting held prior to this meeting. He advised that the Council of Governors had confirmed an extension of term of office for Professor Hutton. His term of office would finish in April 2012. He advised that the Council of Governors has approved the increase in the remuneration for the Non-executive Directors and Chairman and advised that governors had considered the amendments to the Constitution and Standing Order and had approved the changes to both documents. The Council of Governors confirmed the comments made.


	11/23
	Sub-Committee and other Governors Reports


	
	Lead Governor Report

Mr Rose advised that the Lead Governor report had been included in the paper along with her speech from the Trust AGM. Mr Rose felt that the speech was a valuable document that described the role of the Lead Governor very well and  that it would be an excellent document to use if anyone was considering to stand for Lead Governor.

Patient Focus Group
The report was noted. Mr Rose thanked Mr Baines for all his help and leadership in the group over the last 18 months and congratulated Mr Chapman on being appointed as the next chair to the group. The Council of Governors discussed briefly the changes to the Patient Focus Group that had been proposed around their more detailed involvement with the Patient Experience Department and making sure that those links are made stronger and governors have more real involvement in the actions being undertaken. 
It was agreed that a further update will be brought back to the next Council of Governors meeting.

Action: discussion at the next Council of Governors meeting.
Community and Membership Engagement Group
Dr Dalton advised that she had been reappointed as chair to the group. She advised that there was increasingly more lead work going on in the group and more debate with the Membership Manager on recruitment of members. She also reported that more work was going on with LINKs and its successor Health watch.

Equality and Diversity
Mr Porteous reported that the committee had a wide breadth of subjects it covered and was very interesting for him to be a member of. He advised that they had looked at workforce monitoring information at the most recent meeting and the equality and delivery system. The system will be reviewed by the Board of Directors at the November meeting. He added that he was struck by the use of the big word as a translation system and fascinated at the ability for the big word to be a more economic way of providing translation services. Professor Willcocks added that it was an excellent summary from Mr Porteous and the annual report demonstrated huge progress of the work and allowed the committee to develop its work programme for next year. 
The Council of Governors thanked Professor Willcocks and Mr Porteous for their comments.

Nutrition Project
Mr Rose asked Mrs Butterworth to comment on the nutrition project that she is involved with. Mrs Butterworth advised that the purpose of the project was to identify a provision of catering service going forward. She advised that they had taken samples of food from outside caterers who were bidding for the contract as part of the evaluation process. A blind tasting would be taking place during November where one of the bidders would be taken forward for a final evaluation between them and the current provider. 
The Council of Governors enquired who the food was to be provided to. Mrs Butterworth advised that the food would be provided for patients, staff and visitors and the contract would include the redesign of the catering and restrooms facilities as well as food. Mrs Butterworth added that it was 12 years ago since the catering facilities were designed and so overdue for a refresh and redesign. She also added that there were 1,650 meals provided by the hospital each year. 
Mrs Wiseman enquired about the James Martin programme that had been recently aired on the television about Scarborough. Mr Crowley advised that Scarborough had a very poor facility for catering and that as a result of the James Martin programme things had improved, although there was still further evaluation to do and further improvements to make.
Sustainability Steering Group
Mr Rose advised that Mr Robson was a member of this group and that the group discussed the used sustainable resources such as energy supplies. He advised that David Robson would report back at the next Council of Governors. 
Home Team

Mrs Palazzo was welcomed to the meeting and commented that the Home Team (HT) was working well and that the meetings were valuable and useful to the Board. They also cut down the time spent on specific issues at the Board of Directors meetings. The Home Team ensured that more scrutiny of specific business in York was undertaken.
A number of items had been picked up through the HT, the first one being  hospital mortality, she advised that there were still issues that were being resolved by the Executive Directors, but the BOT were keeping quite a close eye on progress. 

Mrs Palazzo advised that there has been significant progress on the psychiatric liaison work which means that the Trust is able to, with the support from the mental health trust, provide better psychiatric liaison.

In relation to finance, the income is down but the GP referrals are up significantly and it is expected that income will come back into line. The efficiency programme is being watched carefully to ensure that it continues to meet its targets.

The 18 week backlog was also discussed at the HT meeting. There has been a noticeable increase in the number of patients waiting for treatment. The Board has asked for a paper on what action is being taken which will be presented to the November Board meeting. 
Mrs Palazzo also commented on the winter plans when the hospital will get busier. She advised that the winter ward had been opened to support any additional pressures which may be coming through. 
In relation to infection control target, Mrs Palazzo advised that the HT would keep a watchful eye on the achievements of the area.
Mrs Palazzo went on to mention the Open Day. She advised that there had been a meeting to assess the event. Mrs palazzo asked for any feedback comments the governors may have to be sent to herself or Penny Goff.

Mrs Palazzo went on to discuss the launch of a charitable appeal through the hospital, the appeal was intended to raise £300,000 to refresh the Stroke Rehabilitation Ward.

Mr Rose thanked Mrs Palazzo for her comments and asked Mr Crowley if he had anything he would like to add. Mr Crowley advised that the August performance was planned to be a down turn due to holidays and the general resistance for patients to attend during the holiday season.
He advised that the trust was £1m behind the year’s trajectory, £1.4m behind the CP but the capital spend was £500,000 under spent.
Website
The Council of Governors enquired if there had been any development on the website work. Mr Crowley advised that Mrs Brown, Head of Communications, was working on this as part of the work related to the acquisition and it was expected that Mrs Brown would be in touch those governors that have shown an interest in the development of the website. Mr Crowley reminded the Governors that the current design of the website had been there for some time and it had always been the view of the cost that the management costs for proactively working on the website were very significant. Mrs Brown was the firs dedicated communications expert the Trust had invested in. She is now building her term for York and Scarborough and in the future he would expect under Mrs Brown’s management that website more proactively. The governors agreed they would be contacted by Mrs Brown when she started the work. The Council of Governors added that they felt that the trust should not under value the website and the other opportunities to communicate through other media such as twitter and Facebook should also be explored. 

Mrs Patmore agreed that she would pick this up with Mrs Brown outside the meeting and ensure she was involved in the development.



	11/25
	Summary of the Board of Directors Minutes



	
	Mr Towner enquired about the item referring to DNACPR and advised that this was included in the elderly assembly group meeting as part of their agenda and he felt that it would be useful if there was some further debate between the Trust and the group. He added that he noted it was also an issue picked up by the CQC in their report. Mr Crowley noted the comments and advised that work was ongoing in the Trust in relation to the DNACPR issues and that been picked up by the CQC. He added that he was aware that it was part of the elderly assembly agenda and the overview and scrutiny agenda and believed that the agendas were working together. The Council of Governors noted the summary board minutes.



	11/25
	Chief Executive Report



	
	Mr Crowley covered a number of items in his report and highlighted a number of key points.

The North Yorkshire Review
He advised that this document had been circulated and the key point for the Acute sector was the proposed reduction of about 200 beds. He assured the Council of Governors that this was consistent with the developments that the organisation had been planning. He also assured the governors that it would be of primary importance the Trust not to take 200 beds out of the system without being assured that there was an appropriate 200 beds elsewhere in the community. Mr Crowley advised that he had recently attended a meeting where the Chief Executives of all organisations involved in the north Yorkshire Review has agreed the direction of travel and that there had been a commitment to support all the recommendations coming out of the North Yorkshire Review and a commitment from all partner organisations to liaise with overarching governance on leadership. He added that the two local authorities, North Yorkshire and the City of York Council, would be working together to ensure the overarching government was in place. He advised that at the meeting held by the SHA, it was agreed that some support would be provided to ensure there was clarity about what change belonged with which organisation.
 Mr Crowley went on to advise that the Board of Directors had committed to supporting the view at its last board and that the discussion had been held to ensure that our plans following the acquisition did fulfil the expectations of the North Yorkshire Review. Dr Bond reminded Mr Crowley that the bed occupancy in the Trust was already too high, reducing the level of occupancy in bed would be difficult. He enquired if the report had taken into account demographic growth in North Yorkshire and looked at the financial projections. Mr Crowley provided assurance that the report had taken into account demographic growth and financial projections. The Council of Governors noted the comments.

MSK Tender

Mr Crowley advised that the Trust had received, along with the PCT, a formal challenge to the MSK service that had been recently opened. The challenge accused the Trust of predatory pricing and had been made to the Co-operation and Competition panel (CCP). The challenge had also been made to the PCT as not following due process. The Trust and the PCT were required to respond in a short timeline and the responses have been published on the CCP website and are in the public domain. The Council of Governors discussed the claim. They were assured there was no foundation to the claim by Mr Crowley. Mr Sweet added that he had reviewed the quality and price in the tender document and was clear that there had been no predatory pricing. Members of the Council of Governors advised that the opening of the MSK service was an excellent event and that there was a high quality of service being delivered there. Mr Crowley advised that the CCP have no legal power to put aside the awarded tender but do have power to give a view on the process and if the Trust had undertaken predatory pricing in their opinion. 

CQC

Mr Crowley advised that the CQC had visited the Trust during July. they had visited. York Hospital, St Helens and White Cross Court. He added that the report is due for publication in the near future. There were a number of issues the report identified at all the sites visited, but the key issue at York Hospital was the ‘do not resuscitate’ (DNAR) issues, this was specifically around documentation management. He advised that since the visit processes have been changed to ensure better compliance with the policy. Mr Crowley added that Dr Turnbull was working with a group to ensure effective training was undertaken regarding the issues. The other points raised by CQC were more minor findings. Mr Crowley suggested that any further comments should be raised with Libby McManus. He confirmed that once the reports are published they would be available to the Governors.
SNEY Acquisition

Mr Crowley reported that the due diligence and the economic fair value of the Trust details were being finalised. He advised that at present the suggested economic fair value was around £60m over 5 years. The debate is being led with the SHA by Mr Bertram and Mr Crowley. He advised that an additional 20m capital was being discussed as part of the package with the SHA. 
Professor Willcocks added that the Acquisition Assurance Board, a committee set up to review the transaction, has followed the due diligence undertaken, both the legal and financial and the pricing deal, and has received regular report on the negotiations undertaken by Mr Bertram and Mr Crowley. The Acquisition Assurance Board is assured with the progress and the work undertaken by Mr Bertram and Mr Crowley. The Trust now is awaiting the approval of the Department of Health through the SHA before a decision can be made by the Board of Directors around continuing with the acquisition.

The Council of Governors thanked Mr Crowley for his comments and his report.



	11/26
	Discussion on Council of Governor Appraisal



	
	Mr Rose advised that there had been a discussion about the Council of Governor’s appraisal at the private meeting. The Council of Governor’s appraisal would be received over the next month. Governors were asked to complete the appraisal document when the received it and return the document to Mr Rose.


	11/27
	Any Other Business



	
	There was no other business.


	11/28
	Date and time of next meeting



	
	The next meeting of the Council of Governors will be held (in public) on 21st December, 2011 in the Social Club, White Cross Court, York YO31 8JR.
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